S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th February 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Mrs M Albinson, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mr J Smallwood, and County Cllr Mr N Daubney

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th January 2022, with one amendment on Page 174, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.
Cllr Nockolds spoke briefly regarding the Art Trail at the Boal Quay and said that the winning Artist has been selected, an announcement of the winner will be made in due course.

With no questions, Mrs Cornwell thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

County Councillor Daubney: No Report
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  
Mr Narborough confirmed that there had been no Assets Committee meeting since the last meeting, however, wished to raise one or two points.
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Allotments – Driveways: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Driveways and explained that one or two dips had formed on the surface, he said that these will be filled with cockleshells once they are back in season and available, perhaps May / June time.
Flooding at the Pond: Mr Narborough confirmed that things with the Pond situation are still progressing, meetings have taken place with various contractors and quotes are being obtained to raise the level of the access road.

Once the quotes have been received, the situation can be discussed further, and a decision made.
Parish Office - Extension Update: Mr Jordan confirmed that Planning Permission for the Parish Office Extension had been granted in November 2020, and since that time we have been waiting for the appropriate Building Regulations.

These have now been received and forwarded to a professional, who will provide a specification, so that the Parish Council can go out for tender.

All members were happy.
9 Acre-field: Mr Price confirmed that things are moving along with the transfer of the land, the relevant Deed of Transfer document has now been received and is ready to be signed at the Solicitors.

Finance

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for January 2022 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and 
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Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

Borough Council of Kings Lynn & West Norfolk Street Naming: Mr Bland confirmed that notification had been received from the Borough Council, that the development of Land accessed south of 90 Grimston Road and west of 4 & 6 Green Lane, South Wootton will be known as Peck Lane.
Members wished to thank MC Nurse Builders for agreeing to this name which the Parish Council had put forward.
Street Lighting: Mr Bland spoke regarding the Clayland Development site and explained that Norfolk County Council had written asking if the Parish Council would like/be prepared to adopt, Street Lighting on the site. 
Following consultation with the Planning Committee, the Parish Council has agreed that Street Lighting should be provided on the development and that we would accept responsibility for it. The lighting will be designed and installed to a footway lighting standard.  The Parish Council are waiting for the completed lighting design to be submitted for approval.
All members were happy.
Policy   
Mrs Cornwell explained that she had circulated to all members a number of Risk Assessments for their comments.

It was confirmed that all members had looked at the documents as follows:
To approve the following Risk Assessments: 

· Dog Bin Risk Assessment 
· Grit Bin Risk Assessment
· Parish Office and Garage Risk Assessment
· Bus Shelter Risk Assessment

· Wootton Park Open Spaces Risk Assessment

· Bench Risk Assessment
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all the above listed documents had either no changes or only minor date amendments. With all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council adopts the six documents as listed above, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
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To approve the following Risk Assessments: 

· Allotments Risk Assessment
· Street Lighting Risk Assessment

· St Mary’s Churchyard Risk Assessment 

· Cemetery Risk Assessment

· Village Hall Risk Assessment
· Village Green – Pond Risk Assessment
· Pavilion Risk Assessment

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Village Hall Risk Assessment and explained that Mr Smallwood had been in touch and suggested that handrails could be installed within the Car Park.

It was explained that the Car Park has a flat, safe surface with no potholes, adequate lighting is in place and there had been no problems in the past with people tripping or falling.

Mrs Cornwell and Mr Narborugh had carried out an inspection and after discussion members felt that there was nowhere suitable for handrails to be installed, to be useful, and it was agreed that no action should be taken.
Mrs Cornwell went through each of the listed documents and highlighted the minor amendments or additions.

She stated that all Electrical PAT Testing had been done, the Fire Alarm/Intruder Alarm and Emergency Lighting Services had been carried out and the Defibrillators had been serviced.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding the Allotments Risk Assessment and suggested that a piece should be included regarding Muntjac Deer and the increase of ticks during June/July. It was agreed that an addition would be included within the Allotments Risk Assessment, stating that the hazard is a risk of ticks, and that the grass is to be kept cut short.

With all members happy, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council adopts the seven documents as amended, this was seconded by Mr Banks with all members in favour.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
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Junior School: - See attached.
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on 25th January 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

She said that Mrs Anita Howard had attended the meeting to provide an update regarding the Small Children’s Play area. It was confirmed the FCC grant of £48,000 has been awarded and £500 has been awarded from the token collection at Tesco.

Members agreed that Mrs Howard had done a very good job progressing the project.

It is hoped that the project will be completed by June, in time to incorporate the opening and publicity with the Queens Jubilee weekend celebrations.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting had been held on 18th January 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

Mrs Banks wished to pass on her thanks to Cllr Nockolds for approving the Grant Application to help with the Wildflower planting.

Mrs Gotts enquired why South Wootton in Bloom had chosen not to enter the Anglia in Bloom competition this year.

Mrs Banks confirmed that members of the SWiB Committee had discussed the situation and had felt that they were not ready but had agreed to participate in the virtual competition again.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Junior School Allotment and had noted that Mrs Albinson is hoping to pay the school a courtesy visit. He said that unfortunately due to there being a lack of volunteers, work had stopped long before the Covid situation.

It was said that Mrs Albinson hopes to visit just to remind the school that the SWiB Team are there if any help is needed.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
                Norfolk ALC Wellbeing            Free Gym Membership in West Norfolk           Info
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Correspondence from Mothers Union:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that an email had been received from Mrs Wadsworth from the Mothers Union regarding the increase to the Hire Charges due to start in April. 

Mrs Wadsworth had explained that the Mothers Union is a small group of older ladies, who live in the Wootton’s and pay all such expenses themselves and she had requested that the charges could remain as they are at present.  

Comment was made that back in the seventies, several of the group were very involved in raising the money to build the Village Hall.

Mr Jordan declared an interest and explained that his wife is a member of the group.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council allows the Mothers Union to continue to hire the Village Hall on the current charges of £14.00 per hour (to be reviewed in one year), this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Cllr Nockolds stated that from April 2022, she may have additional funding available to help community groups who were unable to fund raise during the Coronavirus pandemic. 


She said that if Mrs Cornwell passes her details onto the group they could contact her directly.

Anonymous Letter: Mrs Cornwell informed members that an anonymous letter had been received regarding the difficulties that are experienced by motorists exiting from Green Lane and Langley Road onto Grimston Road.

Members commented that the Parish Council has been looking into traffic and the impact of the housing developments since 2010.


Hopefully when the developments take place, new traffic lights will be installed, and improvements will be seen.


It was said that as the letter was received anonymously, no direct response could be given.
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9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
175
ESPO



108296
VH Gas – Dec

 70.84

176
Total Energies

108297
S/Lighting Supply – Dec  1055.32

177
MKM Building Supp

108298
Sandbags Pond
          138.10

178
Information Commissioner
108299
Data Protection Fees
 40.00

179
1 2 Call Drainage

108300
Pond Fencing removal      288.00

180
Jet Reach


108301
Bridge repairs – Swan
 25.00

181
A10 Pest Control

108302
Allots



 54.00

182 
Glasdon


108303
4 x New Bins W/P
        2567.13

183
Brights


108304
VH Cleaning – Jan
          451.01

184
Pattrick & Thompson
108305
Creocote Common Lane
 22.90

185
HMRC



108306
Cont’b Jan

          960.67
185A
Norfolk Pension Fund
BACS 27 Jan Cont’b  - Jan

          973.83
185B
Prudential


BACS
27 Jan  AVC – TC –Jan
   
 80.00

185C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 27 Jan Salary & Exps Jan)

185D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 27 Jan Salary – Jan  ) 
        2524.20
185E
D Philpot


BACS 27 Jan Salary - Jan )
      

185F
S Wightman


BACS 27 Jan Salary– Jan   )                1372.83

185G
V & J Knitwear

BACS 27 Jan Black Refuse Sacks
 72.48

185H  BMAC Gdn Svs

BACS
27 Jan Various Jobs
          170.00

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
186
K & M Lighting Services
108307
S/Lighting Supply – Feb
499.19

187
Gaswise


108308
VH Boiler Service

110.00

188
M Fysh


108309
PO & VH Window Cleaning
  25.00

189
ECS Computers

108310
Online backup & email
171.36

190
NWPC



108311
Share of W/P Car Park         1500.00

Bank balances as at 31.1.2022
Community Account
      

     
         33,030.00
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             190,000.00
Total                                                                                              £223,030.00
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.40pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th March 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
8th March 2022                                                               

     Chairman
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